CONNECTICUT

MOTOR CARRIER ADVISORY COUNCIL

Department of Motor Vehicles 

60 State Street, 2nd Floor Multi Media Room

Wethersfield, Connecticut 

Thursday, September 10, 2009

Meeting Minutes

Attendees:

DMV Commissioner Robert Ward, Motor Carrier Advisory Council Chairperson/DMV Commercial Vehicle Safety Division Chief James Rio, Sharon Geanuracos, Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr., David Ostafin, Bob Sardo, Joseph Servidone, Dennis Walsh and Vanita Smith, Department of Motor Vehicles; Sergeant Gregory Guerra, Department of Public Safety; Marc Papandrea, Department of Revenue Services; Richard Van Allen, Department of Transportation; Tracy Babbidge, Department of Environmental Protection; Ruth Craig, Judicial Branch; Jeffrey Cimahosky, U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration; Michael Riley, Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc.; Matthew Hallisey, Connecticut Construction Industries Association, Inc.; William Moore, Connecticut School Transportation Association; Jean Cronin, Connecticut Bus Association; Joan Nichols, Connecticut Farm Bureau; and Joe Miller, Curtin Livery

I.
Call to Order

Chairperson Rio called the meeting to order at 1:05 P.M. 

II.
Approval of February 27, 2009 Minutes

Copies of the minutes were distributed. Marc Papandrea, DRS Audit Division Manager, made the motion to accept the minutes as presented. Ruth Craig, Judicial Branch Program Manager, Centralized Infractions Bureau, seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

III.
Chairperson’s Remarks 

Chairperson Rio introduced himself, noting that Commissioner Ward had appointed him to serve as MCAC Chairman, and expressed his hope that everyone had had the opportunity to go to the DMV website, under Safety and Enforcement, Commercial Vehicle Safety, Motor Carrier Advisory Council to review today’s agenda and the minutes of the February 27, 2009 MCAC meeting. Chairperson Rio identified Thursday, February 25 and Thursday, June 10 as the next scheduled MCAC meeting dates in 2010. After some discussion, the dates were agreed to with the meetings to begin at 1:00 P.M. here at DMV Offices, 60 State Street, Wethersfield, in the 2nd Floor Multi Media Room. 

IV.
Impact/Implementation of Enacted Legislation from the 2009 Sessions of the 
Connecticut General Assembly

Commissioner Ward addressed the Council, noting the General Assembly’s September 23rd and 24th Special Session for bills to implement the program and policy changes reflected in the budget. He noted possible changes regarding DMV Legal Service Bureau Hearings Officers and significant budget impacts for the DMV. James Rio addressed the receipt, in conjunction with the Department of Revenue Service, of two federal Fuel Tax Enforcement Grants totaling $250,000 to check dyed fuel and fuel tax stamps at 4-5 locations, beginning in October. 

Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc. President Michael Riley addressed Raised H.B. 6618: An Act Establishing an Auxiliary Power Unit Weight Tolerance Exemption, as amended by Section 43 of Public Act 09-187: An Act Concerning the Functions of the Department of Motor Vehicles, that encourages the use of auxiliary power or idle reduction technology units to reduce fuel use and improve air quality by providing a weight tolerance exemption equal to the actual weight of an auxiliary power or idle reduction technology unit, not exceeding four hundred pounds, for any diesel-powered commercial motor vehicles that have such units. He also addressed Public Act 09-121: An Act Establishing a “Move Over” Law in Connecticut - commonly known as the “Move Over Law” - as amended by Section 44 of Public Act 09-187: An Act Concerning the Functions of the Department of Motor Vehicles, to protect emergency service employees on state or public highways with three or more travel lanes that proceed in the same direction. Mr. Riley noted Section 67, Subsection (g), of Public Act No. 09-187 that provides for substituted language for Section 14-44e of the General Statutes including, in part, the reissuance/renewal of commercial driver’s instruction permits, until June 30, 2011, for periods not exceeding six months. He also noted that Section 21 of the Act addresses Subsection (c) of Section 14-274 regarding an hours of service exemption for the owner or the driver of any utility service vehicle.  Discussion took place concerning Public Act 09-171: An Act Prohibiting Blocking the Box – an Act prohibiting drivers from entering an intersection unless they can drive completely through the intersection and not obstruct other vehicles or pedestrians. The Act authorizes municipalities, by ordinance, to designate intersections at which the prohibitions will apply. Municipalities, for the designated, specific intersections, must mark the boundaries of each intersection and post signs indicating that blocking the intersection is prohibited and that violators are subject to a fine. Mr. Riley noted that municipalities will continue to be required to obtain State Traffic Commission approvals for designated intersections that include one or more state roads. It was also noted that legislation passed for the Department of Transportation to develop an analysis, within existing budgetary resources, concerning the potential impact of the establishment of electronic tolls on Connecticut highways. Legislation not passed, but noted by Mr. Riley, included the indemnification of motor carriers, fines for excessive idling, a bio-diesel fuel mandate and fines for failing to remove ice and snow from vehicles.  

Judicial Branch, Centralized Infractions Bureau Program Manager Ruth Craig noted that changes regarding fines for infractions will be printed and distributed to law enforcement officials 

DMV Counsel Sharon Geanuracos distributed copies of twelve Section references of interest to the motor carrier industry from Public Act 09-187: An Act Concerning the Functions of the Department of Motor Vehicles, as signed on July 8, 2009. She made special note concerning the following Sections of the Act: Section 23, effective October 31, 2009, that adds language prohibiting a motor carrier from operating or permitting the operation of any motor vehicle with a registration that has been suspended or revoked, and adding fines and imprisonment for violations; Section 50, effective July 1, 2009, that adds a Subsection waiving fees for persons applying for a CDL with an “S” endorsement; Section 62, effective October 1, 2009, that defines elevated blood alcohol as .04 when operating a commercial motor vehicle for offense of driving under the influence; and Section 67, effective from passage, that permits the renewal or reissuance of a CDIP for six month periods until June 30, 2011, after which only one renewal or reissuance will be allowed in a two-year period. 

Connecticut Bus Association Executive Director Jean Cronin noted that several bus industry-related exemptions were retained, while initiatives that did not pass included: a bio-diesel fuel mandate that could adversely impact vehicle engine warranties; snow and ice removal requirements; and anti-idling provisions. Ms. Cronin asked, based upon the departures of DMV Legal Services Bureau Chief John Yacavone and Legislative Program Manager Heather Amato, about continuing DMV legal services assistance. Commissioner Ward noted that Sharon Geanuracos is currently heading up DMV legal services and that, with a reduction of approximately 150 DMV staff/positions during the past year, an ongoing hiring freeze and reduced hours for branch offices to serve the public, the filling/refilling of positions will be carefully considered. He noted that DMV offices, except for Saturdays, are now closing one-half hour earlier than in the past and there are discussions concerning late office openings three days per week. He also noted that current delays in driver license testing for base licenses, not CDL, will need to be addressed.  

Discussion took place concerning Internal Revenue Service dyed fuel laws, fuel samples sent for testing, and the possible need for Connecticut legislation to address non-compliance regarding the use of dyed fuels in commercial motor vehicles. 

Connecticut School Transportation Association Executive Director Bill Moore noted that the school transportation industry maintained a somewhat defensive mode during the recently completed Sessions, and reiterated concerns regarding the bio-diesel fuel mandate and snow/ice removal requirements. He noted the successful work with the DMV regarding the waiving of fees for persons applying for a CDL with an “S” endorsement. He also noted that the DMV/DPS process for the collection of fingerprints and the completion of required background checks has improved significantly and that no legislation to address this issue was initiated. 

Connecticut Construction Industries Association, Inc. Director of Government Relations and Legislative Counsel Matthew Hallisey reported on Section 47 of Public Act 09-187, which the CCIA and its Safety Committee supported to enhance the safety of contractor and law enforcement personnel in work zones. The new law, effective October 1, 2009, encourages the State Police, the Police Officer Standards and Training Council and municipal police departments to provide, in each basic or review police training program, highway work zone safety training, and requires the Highway Work Zone Safety Advisory Council to develop a program curriculum, make it available and recommend it to law enforcement agencies.

Department of Public Safety Connecticut State Police Sergeant Gregory Guerra noted that past MCAC DPS representative Lieutenant Peter Wack has been transferred. 

Connecticut Farm Bureau Association Government Relations Specialist Joan Nichols noted that no farm-related, motor carrier/vehicle legislation passed during the recently completed Sessions.  

Department of Environmental Protection Director of Air Planning and Standards Tracy Babbidge reported about continuing progress under the Environmental Protection Agency/Diesel Emission Reduction Act (DERA) portion of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009, including several reduction Projects totaling $1.73 million. These Projects include: the New Haven Truck Stop Electrification Project; the retrofitting of DOT trucks and construction equipment; and a $750,000 repowering of diesel locomotives project.  She noted that on September 22 a second round of funding is to be available for Projects that reduce diesel emissions, including a portion to address truck owners and auxiliary power units.  

DMV Vehicle and Business Regulation Bureau, Registration Services Division Chief David Ostafin noted that the annual distribution of Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) renewal materials, usually sent in the September/October timeframe, may be delayed until December of this year. Based upon a September 3, 2009 Federal Register DOT FMCSA Notice of Proposed Rulemaking to establish annual UCR registration fees and a fee bracket structure for the calendar year beginning on January 1, 2010, the finalization of the fees are necessary before renewal materials are mailed. Based upon a $30 million nationwide shortfall for the 2009 calendar year, an increase in UCR fees is expected for the upcoming year. 

DOT Bureau of Engineering and Highway Operations, Manager of Bridge Operations Richard Van Allen reported that the DOT continues to review the recently enacted Budget for July 1, 2009 – June 30, 2011, particularly any motor carrier-related fee increases that are to take effect. 

DRS Audit Division Manager Marc Papandrea reported that, effective July 1, 2009, the motor vehicle fuels tax rate on the sale or use of diesel fuel increased from 43.4¢ to 45.1¢ per gallon.  He noted that proposed legislation to allow for the issuance of $50, 72-hour, temporary trip permits for trips into Connecticut by out-of-state motor carriers not registered for the International Fuel Tax Agreement (IFTA) did not pass. 

V.
Commercial Vehicle Operations/Intelligent Transportation Systems


U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) 

FMCSA Division Administrator Jeff Cimahosky noted that the nomination of an FMCSA Administrator continues to await confirmation. He noted that New Entrant Program changes will go into effect in December, 2009 whereby interstate motor carriers will be held to higher standards when undergoing initial audits and that the Comprehensive Safety Analysis 2010 initiative will bring new ways to monitor the motor carrier industry, with seminars to be held concerning regulatory impacts. Mr. Cimahosky reported that an in-depth review of Connecticut’s Commercial Driver License (CDL) Program took place in mid-March, with reviewers noting that Connecticut was one of the top performers among Programs recently reviewed. He reported that Connecticut has received several FMCSA grants recently including a $1.5 million MCSAP Basic Grant in May and a $725,000 CDL Program Improvement Grant, a $32,000 Safety Data Improvement Program Grant to improve the quality of crash and inspection truck and bus data reported to FMCSA, a $325,000 Expanded CVISN Program Grant and a $160,000 New Entrant Safety Audit Grant, all in August. He thanked the DMV for the excellent work of the Commercial Vehicle Safety Division and the cooperation with motor carrier industry partners. 


Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program (MCSAP)  

DMV Commercial Vehicle Safety Division Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr. distributed an Inspectors vs. Inspections/Accidents graph, depicting the number of Truck Inspectors, the number of inspections performed and the number of reportable accidents, by year, for the 2000 – 2008 period. He noted, over time, increases in the number of inspections performed and a corresponding decrease in the number of reportable commercial motor vehicle accidents. He noted that the highest-rate crash corridors are in New Haven at the junction of I-91 and I-95, I-95 south of Westport, the Waterbury area and the Hartford area. 

Lieutenant Bridge noted the award of a $685,000 High Priority Grant that includes a Data Quality initiative for the electronic entry of truck inspection data.  The Grant provides for the procurement of 50 laptops and printers for use by the Department of Public Safety. The Grant also funds motor coach destination inspections, commercial vehicle seat belt safety and Focused High Crash Corridor operations. The DMV and DPS are jointly applying for a Ticketing Aggressive Cars and Trucks (TACT) grant for conducting high-visibility traffic enforcement to promote safe driving behaviors among car and truck drivers.      


Connecticut Commercial Vehicle Information Systems and Networks (CVISN)/ 

Performance Registration Information Systems Management (PRISM) Program

CVISN/PRISM Program/DMV Division Manager Bob Sardo distributed a Program Update for the period since the February 27 MCAC meeting, along with March 2, 2009 correspondence from MCAC Chairperson Rio to FMCSA Division Administrator Jeff Cimahosky recommending support for Connecticut’s Safety Grant Applications for the Expanded CVISN Program and for the PRISM Program. The Program Update identified personnel changes, general accomplishments, progress concerning the six ongoing Expanded CVISN Projects and activities expected before the next MCAC meeting in February, 2010. He made special note that James Rio began serving as the State’s CVISN/PRISM Program Sponsor in March, while Rich Van Allen replaced Jim Mona, who retired, as the ConnDOT CVISN/PRISM Program Team Member in May. Among the items noted were: the March receipt, from FMCSA, of a favorable Connecticut PRISM Implementation Review Report resulting from the October, 2008 on-site review; the April receipt of a purchase order for ongoing Commercial Vehicle Information Exchange Window (CVIEW) System maintenance and support services by Cambridge Systematics, Inc. for July 1, 2009 to September 30, 2009; the identification, under the DMV portion of the FY2010 - FY2011 Biennium Budget, of $268,850 and $268,850 for 2009-2010 and for 2010-2011, respectively, for the CVISN Program; changes made to CVIEW to accommodate DRS Tax Registration Numbers longer than 10 digits; and anticipated plans to develop a data quality improvement to CVIEW whereby Unified Carrier Registration data would be accessed by law enforcement and operating credentials personnel. Mr. Sardo also noted upcoming expected activities concerning the identification of potential initiatives for submitting FY 2010 CVISN and PRISM Safety Grant Applications to FMCSA by the December 1, 2009 deadline and the development of a Concept of Operations for Real-time Roadside Enforcement Study for the Union Weigh and Inspection Stations for planning future roadside site improvements. 

VI.
Other Business

Commissioner Ward noted the efforts of DMV Driver Services personnel and the License Policy Group regarding the positive FMCSA review of Connecticut’s Commercial Driver License Program. He also noted that the CDL Program Improvement Grant will use a global positioning system to track/record commercial driver licensing tests. Commissioner Ward also noted DMV efforts by Bob Sardo regarding managing an initiative to provide data to municipalities in their use of license plate reader/recognition systems to identify expired, suspended and cancelled vehicle registrations. Municipalities would then use the Connecticut On-Line Law Enforcement Telecommunications System (COLLECT), as an authoritative source, to confirm data.     

VII.
Adjourn

There being no further business, MCAC Chairperson Rio adjourned the meeting at 2:20 P.M. 

Respectfully Submitted,

James Rio, Chairperson

Motor Carrier Advisory Council  
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